FINAL MINUTES
State Board of Education
Regular Board Meeting

December 15, 2009

FINAL MINUTES

State Board of Education
Regular Board Meeting

December 15, 2009
Tuesday, December 15, 2009

California Department of Education Board Room

1430 N Street, Room 1101

Sacramento, CA 95814

Members Present

Ted Mitchell, President
James Aschwanden

Raneene Belisle
Yvonne Chan

Gregory Jones 

David Lopez

Jorge Lopez
Johnathan Williams

Members Absent

Ruth Bloom 
Charlene Lee, Student Member
Secretary and Executive Officer

Jack O’Connell, State Superintendent of Public Instruction
Principal Staff

Theresa Garcia, Executive Director, State Board of Education (SBE)

Debbie Rury, Deputy Executive Director, SBE

Spencer Walker, Interim Chief Counsel, SBE 

Patricia de Cos, Education Program Consultant, SBE

Jennifer Johnson, Education Policy Consultant, SBE

Beth Rice, Education Program Consultant, SBE
Regina Brown Wilson, Program Communications Analyst, SBE

Gavin Payne, Chief Deputy Superintendent, California Department of Education (CDE)
Marsha Bedwell, General Counsel, CDE

Michelle Zumot, Education Policy Assistant, CDE
Jaime Hastings, Associate Analyst, CDE

Call to Order 

President Mitchell called the meeting to order at 1:08 p.m. 
Salute to the Flag 

Member D. Lopez led the Board, staff and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Announcements/Communications 
President Mitchell announced that the meeting would focus on three items. 
REPORT OF THE SUPERINTENDENT
State Superintendent of Public Instruction (SSPI) Jack O’Connell reserved his time in the interest of the two board items. 
Item 1: PUBLIC COMMENT.  

The following individuals addressed the Board:

· Bill Ring, TransParent, requested the Board agendize an item on parent involvement that emphasizes strengthening and improving school site councils as a shared decision-making body and strengthening the training offered to school site councils and parent advisory groups. Lastly, Mr. Ring inquired into the status of the findings from the Board’s Waiver Workgroup. 
· Dr. Janet Seaman with the California Association for Health, Physical Education, Recreation & Dance informed the Board that she had met with Chief Deputy Superintendent Gavin Payne and Deputy Superintendent Deborah Sigman to discuss the status of the use of alternative courses for physical education credit in public schools. 

· Ken Burt, California Teachers Association (CTA), expressed his concerns that the Board’s advisory committees and commissions have not adhered to the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act requirements, specifically the Advisory Commission on Charter Schools. 

· Onkar S. Binder of the Sacramento Sikh Temple expressed his concern with the draft History-Social Science Framework being suspended until 2013-2014 as required by legislation. Mr. Binder requested the Board consider looking into the matter for ways in which to move the adoption forward. 
No action was taken on this item.
Item 2: Race to the Top Overview Including State Legislation Information. 
President Mitchell introduced Secretary of Education Glen Thomas, who thanked the Board for calling this meeting noting that the Race to the Top (RTTT) competition provided California an unprecedented and historical opportunity to apply for and receive a significant amount of money to implement school reform in the state’s public schools. Secretary Thomas emphasized that this opportunity has provided an unprecedented collaboration between the State Superintendent of Public Instruction and his staff, the Governor and his staff, and the Board President and Board members.  
State Superintendent of Public Instruction Jack O’Connell echoed Secretary Thomas’ comments and noted that they have held conference calls with district and county superintendents, as well as leaders from institutions of higher education. He noted that interested stakeholders are asking the necessary and thoughtful questions regarding the application requirements and that while there is a tight deadline the application process is moving forward to meet the deadline. Finally, Superintendent O’Connell emphasized that he and his staff as well as the Governor and his staff had contacted district and county superintendents and education stakeholders to fill out the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) by the deadline date. 

President Mitchell thanked those that contributed time and effort to the RTTT application noting that this is the largest amount of money ever made available to states in a competitive and discretionary way by the federal government. President Mitchell emphasized that this was an opportunity for California to not depart from but in fact enhance the reform trajectory already underway, where they matter most at the district and school level. 

Presenter:  Kathy Radtkey Gaither, Undersecretary of Education, Office of the Secretary of Education, and Rick Miller, Deputy Superintendent of the P-16 Policy and Information Branch, presented on this item. 

Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither and Deputy Superintendent Miller provided the Board an update as to efforts made to complete the state application, work still remaining, and applicable next steps before submitting the application by the January 19, 2010, deadline. 

They discussed the four goals of the RTTT program, which include improved student achievement, increased graduation rates, increased college enrollment and persistence, closing the achievement gap, and the importance of the MOU with local education agencies (LEAs) to support the RTTT application. They explained that they had engaged in a number of conversations with district and county superintendents, board members, union representatives, and applicable education stakeholders. Stressing the urgency of meeting the deadline, they indicated that they had requested that LEAs sign the MOU and forward it to the state in a timely manner.   

Board members raised a number of questions. Member Chan inquired into the percentage of LEAs required to sign a MOU in order for the state to be competitive for the grant as well as any applicable requirements regarding the specific number of schools within an LEA that agree to take part in the program. Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither emphasized that the ED is looking for a broad statewide impact, which would include small and large LEAs from urban, suburban, and rural populations. While the ED is looking for states to solicit a large percentage of their LEAs and schools, they have been clear that an LEA is not required to have every school participate in the program. In response to Member D. Lopez’s concerns for rural schools and LEAs, Mr. Miller indicated that they had been working with county superintendent leadership to bring together consortia of the small school districts in an effort to have them sign an MOU. 
Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither and Mr. Miller provided selection criteria, which includes state success factors, standards and assessment, data systems to support instruction, great teachers and leaders, and turning around the lowest-achieving schools, and identified the respective roles and responsibilities of the state and local education agencies (LEA). 

Under the discussion of Standards and Assessment, the presenters discussed the timeline for adopting common core standards and subsequent revision of the frameworks for English-language arts and mathematics. Member Chan asked how current Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) and Program Improvement (PI) status would be affected by the MOUs. Deputy Superintendent Miller indicated that it was California's intent to remove the status under the terms of the MOU, pending ED's approval.
Deputy Superintendent Miller shared details regarding data system changes that would be required. Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither indicated that California had already obtained a grant through the Institute of Education Sciences, another American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) competitive grant, to build out California’s current data system in order to share data with institutions of higher education and the workforce. She explained that this would provide a way for California to measure the success of RTTT.

Member Belisle emphasized the need for data collection on career-technical education. Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither explained that staff was looking at ways to include it. Member Aschwanden echoed Member Belisle’s concerns and voiced his frustration that California cannot collect data on career-technical education because it does not have the infrastructure in place despite the many conversations in the past decade. Member Aschwanden stated that there would continue to be frustration on his part if data collection on career-technical education is not included. In response, Mr. Miller explained that CDE created a working group to more critically look at these issues and invited Member Aschwanden to participate in the discussions. President Mitchell asked that career-technical education be incorporated into the four pillars of the RTTT application.

The presenters next outlined the requirements for Great Teachers and Leaders noting that the application requires that teacher and principal evaluations use multiple measures, one of which must be based on student performance data. It also requires an evaluation of teacher preparation programs in the state. Deputy Superintendent Miller noted that this is expected to be a pre-cursor to reauthorization of the Elementary Secondary Education Act (ESEA) and that it is anticipated that this will evolve into how highly effective teachers are defined in the new law. 
The presentation then turned to the requirements for turning around low-achieving schools, and details were provided on the four intervention models: 1) turn around; 2) restart; 3) school closure; and 4) transformation. An outline of the timeline for the application and awards was provided. 
Member Jones inquired into the competitive advantages and disadvantages of California competing for these federal dollars. Undersecretary Radtkey Gaither explained that the Governor proposed education reforms that were written into Senate Bill X5 1. The three reforms, while still at issue, included removing the charter cap, providing parent choice by way of providing open enrollment to parents for students who attend a low-performing school, and providing a parent petition trigger which would allow parents of students attending one of the lowest-performing categories, not just the bottom five percent, an opportunity to petition their school boards to take one of the turnaround actions. According to Undersecretary Radtkey-Gaither, the Governor is pushing these reforms not only to be competitive for the RTTT application but also to give parents a voice and the ability to put their child in the best possible academic environment for them, be it a charter or school within or outside their school district. 
Deputy Superintendent Miller identified the following advantages for the state: size, regional diversity, cultural diversity, including its large English learner population, high academic content standards, large technical industry, and diversity of the workforce. President Mitchell added that alternate pathways into teaching also provided California with a competitive advantage.

President Mitchell reminded the Board that they were not being asked to take action today, but instead were presented this update to understand the context of the application requirements and applicable next steps in light of the January 19, 2010, deadline.  

Public Comment: 

Public comment was received from Ken Burt, CTA; Martha Zaragoza Diaz, Californians Together Coalition; Ernie Silva, The School for Integrated Academics and Technologies (SIATech); Bill Ring, TransParent; and Jim Woodhead, Commissioner, Advisory Commission on Special Education. 

Mr. Ring shared his appreciation of the public input sought in RTTT, but shared his concern regarding the different language in the proposed Senate and Assembly bills when it came to a parent’s right to petition. He emphasized the importance of building parents' capacity to advocate for their students' education in our state’s public schools and recommended that language be inserted into the RTTT application acknowledging the state’s efforts to build this capacity in an effort to increase parental involvement.  


Mr. Burt shared his concerns regarding open enrollment as being incorrectly identified as one of the requirements of the RTTT application. 
Ms. Diaz spoke to the Board regarding the achievement gap. Noting that she had not viewed the state’s application, she took issue with the MOU for what she believed was a lack of attention to low-performing subgroups that continually miss state and federal accountability targets. Ms. Diaz asked that the state target the lowest-performing students in the RTTT application. 
Mr. Silva shared his concerns regarding the division of monies that could result if California is selected to participate in the RTTT program. In providing an overview of the demographic of SIATech, Mr. Silva noted that 95 percent of the students had previously dropped out of school, with 100 percent enrolled in the Job Corps program. While noting that only approximately 20 to 40 percent of the students graduate, he informed the Board that approximately one third move on to higher education within two years of graduation. He expressed hope that their unique lower graduation rate does not preclude them from participating in RTTT.
Mr. Woodhead spoke to the Board regarding his concerns for students with disabilities being left out of the discussion. Noting that approximately 700,000 students or roughly 10 percent of the student population is identified as having a learning disability, he asked the Board and CDE to consider this information when preparing the RTTT application. 
Following public comment, Member Belisle vocalized her concern that the RTTT application include strong career technical education language as a critical need for the state. Member D. Lopez asked that the state application focus on English learners and the most economically challenged students. 
No action was taken on this item.
Item 3:  Charter Revocation pursuant to 47604.5(c):  Approve Commencement of the Rulemaking Process for Amendments to California Code of Regulations, Title 5, section 11968.5. 
Presenter:   Theresa Garcia, Executive Director of the State Board of Education presented on this item. 
Ms. Garcia informed the Board that the draft language was created in response to the Board’s concerns for a need to develop charter school regulations that address specific revocation procedures the Board is authorized to take related to locally authorized charter schools that are not meeting the educational needs of students. She explained that if the Board approved the language, it would direct CDE to develop a full regulation package, which would then be made available for a 45-day public comment period. 
Public Comment: 

Public comment was received from Ken Burt, CTA; Colin Miller, California Charter Schools Association; Martha Zaragoza Diaz, Californians Together; Laura Preston, Association of California School Administrations; and Stephanie Farland, California School Boards Association. 

Mr. Burt asked the Board to delay its decision regarding the proposed charter school revocation language. 

Mr. Miller commended the Board for taking an active role in providing clear criteria and process around charter school revocations, particularly as it related to the lowest-performing schools. While supporting the proposed regulatory language, Mr. Miller asked that his organization be included in future stakeholder discussions. 
Ms. Diaz informed the Board that while her organization would forward written comments when it had an opportunity to more thoroughly review the proposed language, she informed the Board of a concern she had regarding the language that addressed charter schools as only having to meet half the rate of traditional public schools with regards to Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) for each student subgroup. 
In response to Ms. Diaz, Member Belisle explained that the intent of the language was based on the Board taking the extraordinary action of intervening where an authorizer or local school board has not taken action against a charter school and that this language would serve as a trigger for CDE to be able to identify schools and bring them forward to the Board so the Board might consider revoking the school’s charter or taking other remedial action. She reminded the Board that public schools throughout the state that are at this level, for which Ms. Diaz has brought to the Board’s attention on many occasions regarding achievement gap concerns, have still not been closed. Member Belisle stressed that this language puts a much higher standard than is being applied to traditional public schools. She explained to Ms. Diaz that the language does not have anything to do with AYP or any provisions of law that charters have to meet and instead was intended to provide a trigger to the CDE to identify schools and bring them forward to the Board so they could actually consider revoking their charter school or taking other remedial action. 
Ms. Preston informed the Board that she shared the above-mentioned speakers’ comments and that she was particularly concerned about the growth requirement for AYP and Academic Performance Index (API). Lastly, she stated her preference to move this item to the January board meeting for a larger discussion on the revocation process. Member Belisle, in responding to Ms. Preston, explained that these regulations provided a tighter standard. 

Ms. Farland concurred with the previous speakers’ comments and voiced her concerns regarding the use of the AYP. Member Belisle explained that AYP is a federal statutory requirement and that while states may work toward implementing a new growth model, the ESEA uses AYP, meaning that states will still be held accountable under that measurement. 

President Mitchell thanked the public for their comments and explained that there will be additional opportunities to discuss the charter revocation package once the language is sent out for public comment. 

ACTION: Member Williams moved to approve the regulation package. Member Belisle seconded the motion adding a technical correction to subdivision A. Member Williams accepted the technical correction and the board voted, by show of hands,   8-0, to approve the motion. 

President Mitchell adjourned the meeting at 3:16 p.m.

***ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING***
Tuesday, December 15, 2009
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